September 2013 Executive Committee Meeting Minutes

OSB Sustainable Future Section 
September 17, 2013, 9:30 AM 

White Summers, 805 SW Broadway, Suite 2440, Portland

Present:  Jim Kennedy, Bobby Mauger, Dick Roy, Diane Henkels, Dallas DeLuca, Jennifer Gates, Michelle Slater, and Ann McQuesten

Excused:  Robin Seifried, Janna Aginsky

Approval of July 2013 Meeting Minutes

The July minutes were adopted without changes.  One member abstained having not read the draft minutes; the voting members unanimously approved.

Budget, Membership and Outreach Report
No action items on budget; it is ready for submittals to Bar after approval at last meeting.  Diane raised the issue of donations to other groups, which was discussed at prior EC meetings; the outcome of which was that the majority of the EC prefers the offer free programs or other benefits to groups rather than cash.  Diane offered to prepare a draft letter the Section could send in response to requests for donations of Section funds.

Awards Subcommittee Report

SEER Award Reception

Jim Kennedy reported on his acceptance on behalf of the Section of the SEER Section State and Local Bar Program of the Year Award.  The reception was well attended and Jim made a short presentation, receiving many comments from bar members in other states and the Chair of SEER, who expressed a desire to collaborate with the Section.

2013 Law Office Award

The subcommittee members jointly described the award applications received and the process for evaluating the applications.  The Executive Committee voted unanimously to accept the award committee's recommendation that Markowitz Herbold receive the 2013 award.  The subcommittee will solicit Markowitz’s thoughts on the format and venue for presentation of the award.

2014 Award

The subcommittee members jointly reported that the committee has tentatively rejected a metrics-based approach to the 2014 award given the administrative difficulties of such an award to the applicants and the EC.  Dick recommended an award for firm education programs presented to new and existing employees.  The subcommittee will consider this and report back.

Program Subcommittee Report

The next program offered by the Section will be a Nov. 1 presentation on the territorial sea plan; this will be the fifth regular program of the year.  The Section also may offer a special program on environmental ethics this year; it would be the first special program in 2013.  The subcommittee is developing a CLE on water law and on corporate reporting.

Dick Roy, Jim Kennedy and Maggie Vining are investigating a presentation by some of the authors of "Is Sustainability Still Possible?" an anthology of essays recently published by The World Watch Institute.

Nominating Subcommittee Report

The subcommittee presented its recommendations for membership on the 2014 Executive Committee, including new members Margaret Vining, Max Miller and Monique Hawthorne.  They will replace Dallas DeLuca and Bobby Mauger whose terms ended, and Micah Steinhilb, who stepped down earlier this year.  The committee thanks Dallas and Bobby for all of their work.

Diane objected to the subcommittee’s recommendation because it includes no lawyers from outside Portland except herself and Bobby Mauger and because no general solicitation was made to section members.   Diane proposed an alternative process and volunteered to help carry out solicitations to members.  Dick commented that while there are pockets of interest outside Portland, the history of the Section has shown that the vast majority of active members are in Portland.  He views it as more important to maintain vitality, especially given that sustainability as an issue has lost some vibrancy.  Michelle recommended that the type of process Diane envisioned be created for 2014 given the late date in relation to the annual meeting.  Dallas concurred.  Bobby agreed with Dick that interest outside Portland was limited and recommended approving the recommendation.  Dick recommended outreach to Washington and Yamhill county attorneys next year.  Michelle noted that if people, including those who might want to be EC members, are interested, there are subcommittees and study groups they can join and other ways to get involved, and that there has been little if any interest expressed by those outside Portland.

Dallas DeLuca moved to approve the recommendation.  Ann McQuesten seconded.  The recommendation was approved by of all members present except Diane Henkels, who opposed.

Study Group Reports

Jim Kennedy reported that the Global Animal Partnership (GAP) study group has an intern and is moving forward looking at ratings criteria and their relationship to sustainability.  The group is broadening the scope of its study beyond GAP to include Certified Humane.  Members are Jim Kennedy, Cary Allen, Tom Bikales, Marie Burcham, Dan Prince, Lindsey Tallon.  Aurora Paulson is the intern.

Jim Kennedy reported that the Legal Guardian Study Group is working with SAGE (Senior Advocates for Generational Equity) to move this concept forward and tailor it in a way that would make it appropriate for grant funding and for an example legal guardian opinion written by a law firm pro bono and then discussion groups regarding that opinion. Steve Higgs, SAGE Executive Director, would like to meet with the Executive Committee.  The Study Group will need to meet with him to refine the concept of working together with SAGE before a meeting with the EC to refine the concept and likely make a recommendation to the EC.  A meeting may be scheduled in October as part of the monthly EC meeting; the study group will report back to Michelle.

Other Items and Time for Public Comment
In response to a comment received by Jim at the award reception that our section should "do more[,]" Dallas noted that the new veterans section had pursued and obtained new legislation despite the limitations identified in the Keller opinion and the Committee agreed we should continue to explore this and other options for new, deeper and broader efforts.  Dallas will follow up and report.

MHGM will be notified of its winning the award.

Diane noted there will be a report on OSB carbon footprint and the efforts to create a pro bono for land trust at the next meeting.

The meeting was adjourned at 11:25.

Next Annual Meeting and next EC Meeting:

Tuesday, October 15; 9:30 @ White Summers (805 SW Broadway, Suite 2440)
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